State Employment Dynamics Partnership Meeting

Denver, Colorado

December 8, 2005

Embassy Suites Hotel

Downtown

Rembrandt Room

1:00-5:00 PM

Attendance:   Tom Gallagher, Wyoming; Jeff Hadland, Alaska; Roger Therrien, Connecticut; John Dorrer (Chair), Maine; Pat Cowan for Theresa Taylor, Iowa

Absent:   Henry Jackson, Illinois; Keith Ewald, Ohio; Pat Arnold, Maryland
Guests:  Hans L’Orange, State Higher Education Executive Officers; Jim McKenney, American Association of Community Colleges (via telephone); Phil George, former LMI Director, South Dakota

The meeting was held in conjunction with the LAUS AAMC project to study the feasibility of identifying the labor force status of the working population at the local level. This project is testing methodologies using wage records to better assess how entrants and re-entrants contribute to labor force estimates.

A lunch meeting was held with Hans L’Orange of SHEEO prior to the EDP meeting. EDP members John Dorrer, Tom Gallagher, and Roger Therrien participated. The purpose of the meeting was to provide Hans L’Orange with background information about the role and capabilities of state labor market information shops and learn more about the role of SHEEO. Discussion topics included current state Labor Market Information offices efforts to work with higher education, Family Educational Privacy Rights Act, informed consent, CIPSEA, Wage Record Interchange System, other state data sharing agreements, and Higher Education Act Re-authorization.

Minutes:

The meeting was called to order at 1:00 PM by EDP Chair, John Dorrer. After introductions, the first order of business was to plan our strategy for subsequent discussions with Jim McKenney, Vice President, American Association of Community Colleges (AACC) and Hans L’Orange, Director of Data and Information Systems for the State Higher Education Executive Officers (SHEEO). Both of these individuals represent major higher education organizations and are interested in the use of wage records for advancing accountability and continuous improvement of higher education programs. The purpose of the conversation was to explore how the EDP and state LMI shops could collaborate specifically in crafting proposals related to evaluation and accountability under reauthorization of the Higher Education Act discussed by the US. Congress.

EDP members agreed that pursuit of working relationships with SHEEO and AACC was desirable so as to maintain open channels of communication on how wage records could be applied in crafting cost effective evaluation and accountability systems for higher education based upon significant experience with the use of wage records for higher education evaluation among those in attendance. In addition, wage records linked to employer data can be used to statistically explain market outcomes for students, and can be used to identify new opportunities for educational entities. 

Jim McKenney telephoned and provided an overview of outcomes and accountability challenges faced by community colleges. He indicated his strong commitment to wage records based evaluation and reported on the experience with wage records for evaluation for a number of community college systems across the US. Jim praised the efforts underway in Florida, Texas and Washington, but cited an effort to develop measures that would be comparable across states that was not successful due to the lack of funding and people in the community colleges to do the research, and ongoing FERPA interpretation issues. He also discussed the challenges of smaller states and systems maintaining evaluation and accountability systems. Jim indicated a desire to continue working with the EDP in exploring joint strategies and methodologies for using wage records in outcomes evaluation and research.

Jim McKenney’s report was followed by presentations from Tom Gallagher (Wyoming) who provided an overview of the relationship that his shop has had with Wyoming’s community college system for some time. Tom provided examples of the kind of work that has been done and examples of products that have been generated.

Roger Therrien (Connecticut) presented next and reported in terms of generating performance measures for the State Legislature focused on higher education and on his ongoing work with Connecticut’s Department of Higher Education. Roger has been asked to join a delegation of representatives of higher education in Connecticut to attend a conference in San Antonio, Texas organized through two national educational initiatives, Achieving the Dream and Bridges to Opportunity, focused on using state data to inform policy and practice in ways that improve student outcomes. The conference will specifically address how community colleges can build effective accountability systems and use outcomes data to improve programs and curricula.

Jeff Hadland (Alaska) reported on his state’s experience with the development and use of system-wide performance measurement system for a multiple campus higher education system. The performance measurement project has been underway for some time and generates standards reports along with customized queries. Jeff also indicated that Alaska’s LMI shop frequently responded to ad hoc requests for analysis to assist higher education institutions with accreditation. They also conducted wage records based analysis of occupations in which employers hired non-residents to identify potential sources of information on unmet training needs in Alaska’s economy.

Phil George (South Dakota) presented an overview of the South Dakota Higher Education performance measurement system that was created on system wide basis that pre-dated … WIA. In addition to sharing information about how the project came about, Phil shared report products used to communicate results and discussed how the project was financed. Phil also reported on an innovative employer follow up survey conducted by South Dakota’s LMI shop on behalf of the higher education system. South Dakota, like Wyoming, uses wage records to report on student outcomes, but also uses wage records matched to employer mailing addresses to conduct surveys which add details regarding the occupation in which the former student works and wage rate. Occupational data are used to determine whether or not the occupation in which the student works is related to the training they receive.
Pat Cowan (Iowa) reported on a couple of experiences that the state LMI unit has had in using wage records for performance analysis of community college programs.

John Dorrer (Maine) discussed a research partnership between Maine’s LMI shop and the University of Maine. The initial focus of this effort is to track the entering class 1994 and to examine their experiences in the labor market over a ten-year period.

It was agreed that all states reporting on their experiences and who had data sharing agreements with other states, reports, and products available would submit them for sharing with Jim McKenney at AACC. Roger Therrien is also scheduled for a follow up meeting with Jim at the meeting in Texas in January.

In follow up conversation, Jim McKenney and Hans L’Orange discussed the importance of recognizing state by state differences in the organization of their educational systems and agreed that a “one size fits all” model for performance analysis and outcomes research is not feasible. Jim also cited the success of Jay Peiffer in Florida and the success he has experienced with integrating vocational education and higher education data. Jim also discussed the growing enrollment in non-credit courses and the challenges that this represents for outcomes evaluation.

Next, we invited Hans L’Orange of SHEEO to provide us with more details about the organization and the kinds of challenges his members face in designing and maintaining outcomes measurement and accountability systems. Hans reported on the interest in higher education to connect with economic development and the labor market. Furthermore, he indicated increasing interest on the part of state legislatures to use outcomes and accountability measures when making funding decisions. Hans indicated that his organization was looking for ways to help their members make analysis more feasible including seeking out cost effective solutions.

The state representatives and Hans discussed how education and labor were organized at the state level and how that affected working relationships between the two types of organizations and among organizations. Clearly, we have to be cognizant of these issues if we are to foster relationships between education and LMI offices.

There seemed to be considerable common ground and intersecting interests between SHEEO needs and what EDP members presented in terms of capabilities with the use of wage records. In addition to wage records, LMI shops also are uniquely qualified to analyze short and long term labor market and employment developments that are developed in the same context as outcome measures and that are relevant to education, students, and legislators. There was consensus that SHEEO and EDP had enough common interests to move ahead together.

Hans proposed that SHEEO and EDP work together to produce the following:

1. Develop a philosophical statement of value recognizing that a state’s workforce and economy can be improved through improvements in the educational system. Improvement may be enhanced through an effective LMI-Education relationship to study and develop measures of student success in the workforce.

2. Start an initiative to raise the visibility of successful LMI-Education relationships that have led to improving state educational systems in order to foster the development of these relationships in more states. Following this, investigate consideration of cross-state comparisons.

EDP members will work closely with SHEEO and Hans in particular to produce these documents over the next month.  

It was also decided among EDP members and Hans L’Orange that the essence of this new relationship needed to be communicated to the Senate HELP Committee which is in the midst of reauthorization of the Higher Education Act and particularly interested in developing stronger accountability provisions.  John Dorrer will make initial inquiries with HELP staff about a joint meeting. 

Hans L’Orange laid out three opportunities for promoting the SHEEO-EDP partnership:

1. Three annual SHEEO meetings, including one involving the National Center on Education Statistics (NCES), where we could share information about the partnership and report on examples of work that has been performed in EDP states.

2. Quarterly SHEEO newsletters could be used for communicating the SHEEO-EDP partnership

3. National Postsecondary Education Cooperative (NPEC), an initiative of the National Center for Education Statistics that focuses on promoting the quality and utility of education data: It is possible that the value of the LMI-Education relationship could be added to their agenda at some future point.
Dialogue between SHEEO and EDP will continue to capitalize on the opportunities presented. Tom Gallagher of EDP will remain primary contact with Hans.

Following this part of the EDP meeting, Jim McKenney and Hans L’Orange departed and the EDP focused on important “housekeeping” issues related to standing and work plans of the EDP in the new year.

EDP Charter Change- The group reviewed the draft charter and unanimously agreed to make changes on p. 3 related to state members as there are now only state members and thus, they need not be distinguished. Roger Therrien will make needed change and we will circulate for final review and acceptance to full EDP and WIC.

EDP Name Change- There was considerable energy to change the name of EDP to more accurately reflect the scope of activities and purpose. After considerable discussion, the name change was tabled so that EDP members could reflect further on what an appropriate name might be.

2003 QCEW Wage Records Committee Survey Results- EDP discussed the results of the 2003 survey conducted of LMI shops to determine how wage records are being used for outcomes evaluation and other purposes, and particularly to develop a more comprehensive picture of administrative relationships governing the use of wage records. While the survey provides a fairly comprehensive picture of wage records related research, there was some interest in updating certain aspects of the survey to develop a more current picture.  Roger Therrien agreed to take this issue up with Dixie Somers.

Common Research Strategies and Association of LMI shops for Health Services Related Research- There was considerable discussion about the national emphasis on research related to health services and the benefits of forming a research consortium to share best practices. The EDP agreed that such cooperation is useful and more could be done by creating a common website and placing reports and research products there.

No additional efforts are planned by the EDP at this time.

The meeting was adjourned at 5:00 PM MT.

Submitted By

John Dorrer, EDP Chair with edits by Roger Therrien and Tom Gallagher
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